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     MAINE COUNTY COMMISSIONERS ASSOCIATION  

MCCA Board of Directors’ Meeting Minutes 
Buker Community Center, February 15, 2018 

 

I. Call to Order, Introductions, Attendance and Pledge of Allegiance 

 

President Thomas Coward called the meeting to order at approximately 10:30 a.m. following the 

Legislative Breakfast and the MCCA Risk Pool meeting. Attendees recited the Pledge of 

Allegiance and all present introduced themselves.  

 

DIRECTORS PRESENT:  Androscoggin – Comm. Zachary Maher; Aroostook – Comm. Paul 

Underwood proxy for Comm. Norman Fournier; Cumberland – Comm. Thomas Coward; 

Hancock – Admin. Scott Adkins proxy for Comm. Percy Brown; Kennebec – Comm. Nancy 

Rines proxy for Comm. George Jabar; Knox – Comm. Carol Maines; Lincoln – Admin. Carrie 

Kipfer proxy for Comm. William Blodgett; Penobscot – Comm. Peter Baldacci; Sagadahoc – 

Admin. Pamela Hile proxy for Comm. Charles Crosby III; Somerset - Comm. Newell Graf; 

Waldo – Comm. Amy Fowler; Washington – Comm. Chris Gardner; and York – Comm. Michael 

Cote. 

 

OTHERS PRESENT:  Androscoggin – Admin. Larry Post; Aroostook – Admin. Ryan Pelletier; 

Cumberland – Comm. Steve Gorden and Manager Jim Gailey; Kennebec – Admin. Bob Devlin; 

Penobscot – Comm. Laura Sanborn; Piscataquis – Manager Tom Lizotte; Somerset - Comm. 

Robert Sezak, Comm. Cyprien Johnson, and Admin. Dawn DiBlasi; York – Comm. Cynthia 

Chadwick Granger; MACCAM – Bill Collins; and MSA – Troy Morton. 

 

DIRECTORS ABSENT: Androscoggin – Comm. Sally Christner; Hancock – Comm. Percy 

Brown; Kennebec – Comm. George Jabar; Lincoln – Comm. William Blodgett; Oxford – Comm. 

Steven Merrill; and Piscataquis – Comm. Jim Annis 

 

STAFF PRESENT:  Executive Director Charles Pray, Risk Pool Manager Malcolm Ulmer and 

Office Manager Lauren Haven.  

 

 

 

II. Approval of/Additions to the Agenda 
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Comm. Fowler moved and Comm. Cote seconded approving the agenda with no additions. The 

motion was approved unanimously. 

 

III. Approval of January 10, 2018 Board of Directors’ Meeting Minutes 

 

Comm. Cote moved to approve the minutes from the Board of Directors’ meeting on January 10, 

2018 with the addition of County Manager Greg Zinser to the list of attendees. Comm. Fowler 

seconded the motion and it was passed. 

 

IV. Reports 

 

A. Executive Director and Legislative Report 

 

Executive Director Charles Pray presented information about the DOC report recommending 

another county jail takeover. He believed, judging by numerous conversations with key 

legislative committee members and leadership, there will be very little support. Comm. Baldacci 

stated we have the facts and we need to present the impact on counties. The group discussed 

communicating with legislators about county jail funding and the arrangement with MSA to 

agree on certain overall financial numbers to demonstrate solidarity among the organizations. 

The MSA letter we expected to pass out with the MCCA letter at the Legislative Breakfast did 

not arrive. The group agreed counties should show strong and unanimous support for 

Washington County as Governor LePage has moved to close the Down East Correctional 

Facility in Machiasport laying off employees without warning and secretly moving the inmates 

at the end of last week. A bill to keep the prison open is pending in the Legislature. 

 

Mr. Pray recommended MCCA invite Chief justice Leigh Saufley to speak at the opening 

ceremonies at the annual convention. Attendees were in favor. He will notify the board of her 

decision to accept or decline.  

 

WIOA (Workforce Innovation and Opportunity Act) funding progress has been made as the 

judge in the case ordered the release of the funds being held.  

 

Mr. Pray reminded board members they accepted an invitation at the January meeting from 

Sheriff King to hold MCCA’s March Board meeting at the MSA conference at the Pepperell Mill 

Campus on March 15th. MCCA staff will follow up and distribute more information when it 

becomes available. 

 

B. Financial Report 

 

Office Manager Lauren Haven presented the January financial reports and highlighted one or 

item updates. Counties have been invoiced for MCCA membership dues. Ads were entered in the 

Directory of Maine Counties for the first time, bringing in about $4,000 in unbudgeted revenue. 

She invited questions about the reports. Hearing none, Comm. Graf moved and Comm. Fowler 

seconded approving the financial reports. The motion was approved. 

 

C. Legislative Report  

 

There was no further discussion on legislative matters at this point in the meeting. 

 

D. Association Reports 
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MACCAM: Admin. Bill Collins stated their association members, particularly Admin. Bob 

Devlin, worked very diligently to gather and display the necessary data for the MCCA jail 

operating cost document. Meeting attendees were appreciative.   

 

MSA: Sheriff Troy Morton said all is well and was looking forward to commissioner 

participation at the MSA conference in March.  

 

E. Annual Convention Report  

 

Office Manager Lauren Haven reported the Convention Planning Committee met on January 25th 

at the 2018 convention venue, the DoubleTree, for a walk through and food tasting. The 

committee was interested in having Kevin Hancock, CEO of Hancock Lumber be the lunch 

speaker on Friday. Hancock Lumber has been voted one of the best places to work in Maine for 

four years running. Kevin talks about empowering every employee and finding life balance. The 

Committee is scheduled to meet next on March 1st at the MCCA offices. More details can be 

found in the meeting minutes enclosed in the agenda packet. 

 

F. NACo Report  

 

Comm. Baldacci reminded attendees of his upcoming trip to the NACo Legislative Conference 

March 3rd through March 7th in Washington D.C. He was planning to meet with Maine Senators 

and attend various meetings. The conversation veered to information and progress on topics and 

initiatives Comm. Baldacci might bring back to the board such as the budget as it affects 

counties, an infrastructure bill, and the opioid crisis. York County commissioners talked about a 

pilot program being developed to enter addicted individuals into recovery programs in lieu of jail 

incarceration.  

 

XIII.  Other Business 

 

Office Manager Lauren Haven welcomed attendees to take copies of the 2018 Directory back to 

their counties. More copies will be printed and will be available at future meetings as needed. 

She announced lunch would be ready shortly after the close of the meeting.  

 

XIV. Adjournment 

 

President Thomas Coward invited a motion to adjourn at approximately 11:20 a.m. Comm. Graf 

made the motion seconded by Comm. Baldacci, and the motion was unanimously approved. The 

group adjourned to lunch. 

 

Respectfully submitted, 

 

 

_________________________________________________________ 

MCCA Office Manager, Lauren Haven 

 

Attested: 

 

__________________________________________________________ 

MCCA Secretary-Treasurer, Carol Maines 









 
 

Executive Director’s Report  

March 15, 2018 
 

Legislative: 

We continue our Legislature efforts through the Committee structure and key individuals in the process in 

putting together the budget numbers we, MACCAM and MCCA have now presented to the Committees 

members both in a joint workshop as well as general distribution to the full House and Senate. 

As you all know, or should know, the Appropriations Committee and Criminal Justice Committee held a joint 

committee workshop to hear from Commissioner Fitzpatrick and DOC on the Department’s “Proposal for the 

Restructuring of Maine County Jails” in which he had arrived, prepared, a number of minutes before the 

scheduled start.  Committee members were slow to arrive causing a slight delay. Sheriffs and local law 

enforcement, Commissioner Gordon and other County representatives were present.  While waiting for a 

sufficient number of the two committees to arrive Commissioner Fitzpatrick was summoned to the 

Governor’s office and on his return gathered his staff and departed.   

Upon convening Senator Hamper allowed the Governor’s Chief of Staff to comment on what had happened, 

in which she stated due to the lack of support for the Governor’s proposal he considered it “a waste of time” 

to have the Commissioner explain it to the Committees. 

After several comments by members of both committees, none favorable to the Governor’s actions, Senator 

Hamper opened the workshop up to public comments. Cumberland County Sheriff and MSA President Joyce 

expressed frustration with the total lack of respect and failure of outreach by the Administration to address the 

situation Jails face daily addressing a sundry of issues from medical costs to employment turnover and more. 

Sheriff Morton testified to Penobscot’s situation, overcrowding, boarding-out inmates, medical expenses and 

CO retention. I followed, again distributing to both committees the Joint Statements by us and the MSA and 

the County by County breakdown, stressed the numbers, how the numbers, like all budgeting numbers are 

projections of expected cost and demands and like all governing bodies, with a mind to efficient and effective 

with taxpayers dollars in providing facilities to incarcerate individuals for public safety through their due 

judicial process and short term sentencing. I reminded them Counties are required to meet the over two 

hundred Jail Standards and changing legislative directives in legislation such as facilities being required to 

have registered nurses instead of LPNs, all baring a cost to what Counties are required to meet.   

Following that several local police department chiefs spoke opposing closing jails as to the additional buren 

greater travel would have on their budgets and potential coverage extended transportation of arrests and court 

travel would have on them. 



Senator Hamper then directed the CJPS Committee to hold their committee workshop to assess the numbers 

and to report back to Appropriation their recommendations.  

Along to that, two points. First, Rep. Warren, CJ, House Chair, has assured she will work with us.   

Second, Representatives Grohman (and Gerrish) have expressed a desire to resolve the issue of funding long 

term by picking up on DOC’s regional approach.  

I have had a couple of discussions with him as well as a couple of emails exchanges advising him Counties 

currently work together, each with their own demands, but helping each other out.  The Representative 

expressed he had met with the Governor and his staff exchanging ideas but not to any specific conclusions.  

Rep. Grohman is interested in initiating a hybrid working group of the parties involved to collaborate on 

addressing long term savings. I advised, at this moment, the current session needs to address the immediate 

situation and due to the short session and with legislative elections the Legislature did not have the time or 

money to explore long planning of a State take over even if they were going to have the Counties pay for it.  

He agreed... but wants to work on it at, if not now, going forward.  I know Commissioner Cote and Greg 

Zinser have spoken to him as well 

End note, the legislature is in its final 34 days counting weekends without an extension. It will happen quick.  

Director’s Report 

Annual Conference: 

We have extended an invitation to Chief Justice Leigh Saufley to be our principal Speaker Friday evening, 

completing a trifecta approach of extending our hand for involvement with the three branches of State 

government. Friday evening’s speaker would follow our forum with the candidates for governor and of 

course our entry into hosting a Legislative breakfast, clearly which, with not being a last moment thing next 

year, will be better prepared and, of course, with new and old legislators.  This, of course, leads to remind you 

of our County Government Day at State House in the Hall of Flags on the 12th of April, a Thursday, six days 

before the normal scheduled adjournment of the Legislature. 

As to the forum at the Conference: The Green and Libertarian parties have notified the Secretary of State they 

are not submitting candidates. As of Monday, the 12th, only five candidates had filed, three Republicans and 

two Democrats, a third Democrat stated he has the signatures. Republicans are Mayhew, Mason and 

Thibodeau have filed, Fredette had not yet filed, Democrats, AG Mills and Sweet are the only two have filed 

as of Monday.  Unenrolled, so-called independents have until June to file with the Secretary of State office.  

That dwindles the earlier twenty-four (24) announced field for Governor to what looks like a possible five R’s 

and five D’s running in the Primary with a possible two or four unenrolled candidates.  This would make the 

possible field the two principle political parties and two to four unenrolled so at most eight (8) potential 

candidates listed on the fall ballot.  Not all will be serious candidates in the sense of having significant 

standing with the voting public across the board, and a couple of extreme long shots giving us four to six 

candidates to invite to participate in our Forum.  We may still want to establish some degree of showing so 

the candidates and us, Commissioners would have a quality exchange in the forum.  

We will have time to evaluate this in June after the primaries.   

WIOA: 

As I assume all know the Governor backed away from appealing his loss in the Federal Courts on funding the 

Coastal Board and in turn the other two regions. But, his resistance continues in seeking contract restrictions 

going forward with Contract language with establishing guidelines that are prohibitive in providing the 

services in carrying out successful counseling. Attached MCCA letter opposing the MDOL Contract changes. 

Maine Municipal Association:   

The conversations continue.  I am on their Nomination Committee for their Officers (Vice President) and the 

Executive Board, This a selection review group who interviews and recommends to the body as a whole a 

slate of officers. This process will be several meetings over the spring and summer. 



 

 
February 28, 2018 

Director, State Workforce Board  
Maine Department of Labor 
54 State House Station 
Augusta, ME 04333-0054 
 
 
TO: Maine State Workforce Board  

The Maine County Commissioners Association (MCCA) remains supportive of the 

operations of the three regional Workforce Boards under the Workforce Innovation & 

Opportunity Act (WIOA) as designed and historically has effectively delivered workforce 

training and career services to the citizens across Maine.  We strongly object to the 

State’s continued attempts to place needless unfounded burdens and continuing 

unneeded disruptions into the delivery of services to the citizens of our state.  The 

MCCA opposes the State Workforce Board Unified State Plan Modification 2018 for a 

number of reasons. 

The MCCA believes it is redundant but necessary to remind the Maine Department of 

Labor the federal act provides local CEO’s the principle local oversight in the WIOA, and 

the local Workforce Boards the authority to identify the workforce training and career 

services needed in their individual regions in the delivery of workforce development 

within their regions, as designed by the federal act.  

The MCCA affirms the federal act authorizes the local Workforce Boards to evaluate and 

determine the mix of programs which allow the greater delivery of services to the 

citizens of the region.  The WIOA directly assign the regional Workforce Boards the 

responsibility for developing case management, counseling and follow-up with 

participants ensuring efficiency and effectiveness of the programs being delivered as  



 

 

well as providing the CEO’s the charge of formulating and approving budgets for the 

delivery of these services for their regions.  

The MCCA views the MDOL 70 percent training expenditure policy as an artificial 

restriction outside of the scope of the WIOA statutes and regulations.  It is simply 

inappropriate and in direct contempt of federal intent as well as federal statute.  

We unanimously request MDOL to cease their ill-advised efforts of disruptions of 

funding and impediments of delivery of services by the locally comprised Workforce 

Boards.   

The MCCA agrees with the local Workforce Boards, the State’s 70 percent minimum 

training expenditure policy usurps local authority determination of local budgets as 

expended under USDOL regulation (20 CFR 680.140((a)).  

Respectfully,  

Charles P. Pray 
The Honorable Charles P. Pray  

Executive Director  

Maine County Commissioners Association  

 

 

Cc: Commissioner Thomas Coward, President, MCCA  

 Commissioner Peter Baldacci, Immediate Past President, MCCA 

 MCCA Board of Directors 











































 

Convention Planning Committee Meeting Minutes 
MCCA Offices in Augusta 

Thursday, March 1st at 10:00 am  
 

 
Attendance: Amy Carole, Linda Corliss, Suzanna Gallant, Lauren Haven, Charles Pray,  

           Owen Smith, Deb Tibbetts and Susan Witonis 
 
1. Introductions – Attendees stated their name and affiliation.  

 
2. Convention Schedule – The group reviewed the revised schedule with the understanding of its draft 

nature. It will continue to change as more events and items are finalized. 
 

3. Educational Sessions  
 

Committee members talked about topics for the two HR sessions on Friday morning scheduled against 
the association meetings. Ideas were:  

• How to do evaluations 
• How to let people go & following through with off-boarding protocols 
• How to successfully deal with difficult people 
• How to work with unions 

 
Don Brewer is the new HR Director in Cumberland County. He may be able to contribute and/or assist 
Elissa with this part of the program.  
 
Social Media - Linda Corliss remembered hearing an engaging speaker on this subject. She will look for 
the name and report back.  
 
Probate employees may be interested in the Kofile Preservation session. We might also consider a 
segment on Estate Planning. Waldo and/or Cumberland County may have a speaker for this. Amy will 
look into these options for the group. 
 
Tax Abatement is a popular topic which always draws a group of attendees. Deb Tibbetts might be able 
to contact Dave Ledew who has taught on this subject in the past. 
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Charlie said the Muskie program might have a speaker for a session on educating people about the role 
of counties and their importance in Maine government. He will research this. 
 
MSA’s Kevin Joyce will speak on some topic interesting to sheriff’s and commissioners. He was 
approached and is thought to prefer a Saturday morning session. Susan will contact him to confirm the 
time, and also try to get a title for the session. 
 
Lauren will try to find out if the Risk Pool will have a session. If so, we won’t schedule any other session 
against it. If not, we will have three more session slots to work with.  

 
4. Entertainment  

 
The group voted to hire the Tina Kelly Band. Suzanna will facilitate and work with Lauren on any 
necessary details and arrangements.  

 
5. Activities 

 
National Weather Service in Gray is half an hour from the DoubleTree. We have a contact willing to give 
our group a free tour. Lauren discovered one bus option is available, VIP, but the cost would be $1,000 
for the afternoon. We’ll look for other transportation options. Pineland is close by and would we could 
visit both locations. 
 
Golf - Lauren asked Bill Holmes if the tee time could be changed to 1:30 as the lunch speaker goes until 
1:00 and players will need to get to the golf course and assemble their teams. He said that was fine and 
Lauren distributed the forms as requested. Comm. Witonis relayed comments from Jim Gailey 
suggesting we should consider making this a free activity as players have not had to pay the last couple 
of years. He thinks attendees will not play if they have an out-of-pocket cost. If so, we need to get a 
sponsor for the entire cost. The Committee voted not to charge players.  
 
Lauren sent the deposit for the Brew Bus. 
 

6. Keynote Speaker(s)  
 
Lauren hasn’t received an answer from Tom Coward yet approving Kevin Hancock, but MCCA VP Amy 
Fowler’s in favor of having him come. Susan Witonis will contact Tom and report back. 

 
7. Review Meal Selections  
 

Owen suggested we ask if the Friday lunch desert could be served in the afternoon instead of the cookie 
comfort snack to save money. Everyone agreed; Lauren will ask Jason or Nicole. 

 
8. Other Updates 

 
Cumberland County will purchase the attendee bags. 
 

9. Next Steps 
 

Lauren will get the group code from the DoubleTree so we can open reservations for hotel 
accommodations. 

 
10. Schedule April Meeting 
 

The Committee decided to meet on April 5th at 10:00 am at the MCCA offices.  


